Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
March 16th, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent:

Guests: 
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Les Owen, CDA
Clint Evans, NRCS 
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 7:32 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any items to be added to the agenda.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the January and February 2018 minutes.  Director Charlie Carnahan made the motion to approve and Director Mike Cleary gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s January and February 2018 Minutes was passed unanimously.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

The March Legislative committee call took place prior to the start of the CACD BOD call.  We are just over half way through the 2018 legislative session, which raps up May 9th.  For CACD one of the items that we spend a lot of time on is the long bill (state budget) scheduled to be introduced March 26th.  The legislative members spend all of fall and the better part of winter setting the budgets for each of the individual departments, which is approximately 26 different budgets to be put together creating the long bill (the state budget for the year).  The week ending March 30th in the House and the week ending April 6th in the Senate will be spent debating the long bill to set the budget for the year and to meet the balanced budget requirement.  The existing budget is intact from the last couple of years with the same general funding level for money to go directly to the districts.  We were set to have a $450,000.00 shortfall in our tier 2 severance funding due to oil and gas revenues being down and a couple other factors.  The JBC suggested a $100,000.00 general fund backfill for this, which is very good news.  We will be watching this to make sure whatever was put in and what we have lobbied for so far stays in there through the process.  We are currently watching 23 bills.  Some of these bills are supported by CACD.  The remaining bills are monitored to make sure there is not anything bad for private land owners, natural resources or the districts.  Everyone is encouraged to follow the bill tracking link on the CACD website to review bills and communicate any concerns.  
CSCB Update-Les Owen:

The Federal Lands larger scale planning efforts on the GMUG are moving along.  Most recent was putting out their evaluation criteria for how they will look at land inventory that are wilderness like.  After they apply the criteria and come out with their evaluated areas, for the ones that pass the criteria to be further considered as wilderness.  This will be an important step in the process, especially for those that have local knowledge of the area and what is really out there and what access needs to be maintained to make sure this is considered so they are not putting more lines on the map that restrict future management that is needed in these areas.  On this particular planning effort, be on the lookout for their “need for change” statement as this becomes the foundation of the new forest plan.  The Eastern Colorado RMP is supposed to be sending out a draft plan to the cooperating agencies in March or April and will take thirty days to go out for public comment.  On April 13th in Wyoming there will be a “NEPA for Ranchers” workshop.  Les was asked to participate and bring folks from Colorado if possible.  They will talk about the permit renewal process and legalities.  Director Nick Charchalis said he might be able to attend.
CSCB Update-Cindy Lair:
There has been a lot going on since the CSCB board meeting in February.  The resolution that was brought forward and approved by the members at the CACD Annual Meeting urging the CACD board to work with the CSCB board to make the Direct Assistance process more straightforward.  It was a positive outcome and the CSCB board decided to appoint a committee to review the direct assistance process.  The Governor is big on a process called “LEAN” in the state government and trying to make it a more direct line between two different points.  CSCB has capitalized on this urgency brought forward by the Governor.  The committee will be made up of two CACD members, two district managers, two CSCB board members and a couple of CSCB staff members.  CSCB will try to expedite this process and the goal is to be able to report results back to the CSCB board at the June meeting in Lamar, CO.  CSCB will be sending out a customer service survey to all districts and boards.  Please encourage participation.  CSCB is working on scheduling another district manager training on the West slope and may be able to have funding to do one on each side of the hill.  CSCB has done three over the last couple of years and they have been well received.  There have been discussions of the possibility to have supervisors attend with district managers.  Instead of having it more on the nuts and bolts of district operations, it could be geared more toward developing and initiative and seeing this through from a natural resource base on a district board.  Cindy is asking for input on this idea.  If the guidance from the two boards is to keep the focus on district operations training, this if fine to keep it the same as previous training sessions.  Lodging, food and materials are paid for by CSCB.  The districts are required to pay their own mileage.  Discussions with stream management plans are taking place.  The CO Water Conservation Board has a grant opportunity for anyone to put forward and develop a stream management plan in their geographical watershed.  There is a lot of attention coming to this and many do not necessarily have the best interest of the existing consumptive uses in mind.  There is discussion that conservation districts should be the ones that are implementing the portions of the plans that involve the consumptive uses.  There seems to be more focus of non-consumptive uses in these plans.  There are several districts in the Glenwood Springs area that have a grant and are moving forward to develop the non-consumptive use part that represents the agricultural existing uses.  Cindy encourages the districts to get involved locally and represent existing consumptive uses.  There is nothing in the stream management plans to take over and change anything that already has been decreed in the private water rights.  There is a lot of fear with this, but involvement is important from the conservation districts and shows the value they bring with bringing the land owners to the table.  Scott and Cindy will be attending the NACD Fly-In.  George asked Cindy about the long bill and the severance fund status for the benefit of the members that were not on the legislative call.  Brett mentioned it was looking favorable for some additional funding from the severance fund.  Cindy said the CSCB board made the decision on matching grants to expand the offering per grant of an amount up to $15,000.00 to be offered.  There is a lot of discussion if the need for CSCB to have any severance backfill funding exists because there is still funding in the reserve account.  When severance tax went away the board made some decisions to make sure there were enough severance tax funds left in reserve to keep funding available until the end of the problem.  The JBC felt the funds should be used and this lead to the board’s decision to expand the amount offered on the matching grants program.  This will open in May.  CSCB does not know how much added funding will be approved.  If they get the full $450,000.00 in spending authority or close, it will be a good year for the matching grants program.  Having funds in reserve has been beneficial but they are moving forward to spend down more of that reserve.  If it’s the general fund or the Ag Commissioner’s Ag management fund, it looks like there will be some funding in there to make sure they get the full $450,000.00 spending authority this year.  Cindy wants to thank CACD for Brett’s efforts in this and added it has been an interesting process.  The board is looking at a couple of new items for the guidelines to the matching grants program.  They are looking at ways to opening it up for districts to be able to buy equipment or some type of low interest loan program.  Cindy welcomes feedback on these ideas.    
NRCS Update-Clint Evans:

Under Secretary Bill Northey was confirmed last Tuesday for the Farm Production and Conservation Mission Area, which is the newly developed mission area where the NRCS, FSA and RMA were combined under Secretary Purdue for USDA.  It is good to have the Under Secretary appointed, but the Farm Production and Conservation Mission Area has not been formally established through the proper procedures with Congressional approval.  It sounds like this is moving in the right direction, but the department has more work to do with Congress for formal establishment.  Last week Clint was in OK for a national meeting and they were told to expect a Chief for NRCS to be appointed within the next six weeks.  Staffing update as of March 31 there will be one resignation plus one retirement and they will be down to 187 NRCS employees in Colorado.  They did get approval to hire three positions for district conservationist positions for Sterling, Canon City and Montrose.  They will be making selections within the next week.  The current staffing cap is 213 positions and the question has been asked when they will be able to staff to the current ceiling.  Most states are down 15 to 25% on NRCS employees.  Clint is starting to receive letters from conservation districts.  He has been developing a map and letter for a more team-based concept and has not responded to these letters yet for this reason.  The letters are not adversarial, and they are well written.  The department in this last round of hiring would not authorize any positions within an office that is not co-located with FSA.  There may be some additional hurdles to try and overcome If or when they get to prioritize some staffing plus the additional hurdle of convincing leadership of the value of these offices in these remote locations in order to provide services to producers.  It is going to be a challenge for the state field level.  The plan is to send the NRCS letter out early April with maps, alternatives and discussions of the reorganization, utilizing this as the responsive document.  Right now, Clint has no other way or authority to address the letters received.  Clint met with Scott, Cindy and Bobbi a couple weeks back for talk on possible agreements moving forward with the partnership.  During this meeting Cindy had mentioned that NMACD where they had sponsored folks to attend the NACD Annual meeting and other state meeting throughout the year.  Clint found out this is a pilot agreement between NACD and NMACD called COLT.  They worked together to try to get a higher level of engagement of the next generation of leaders.  Clint cannot do this through NRCS but encourages CACD to reach out for more information to see if this is a future possibility in Colorado.   NRCS has a small surplus in the budget from reductions in staffing.  The money that is available to them may be possible to put on their existing contracts to maintain them out into a future year.  They are seeking funding authority from the national office to put an additional two-years of funds on existing agreements, this will help partners to know the funds are secure and staff will know that their positions are funded for another one to two years out with funding already in place.  They are trying to move forward in this manner to try to utilize as much of this current year money as they possibly can.  The one hurdle is the domestic agencies are currently operating under a continuing resolution that expires one week from today.  Congress is working on an overall Omnibus Bill, but once again there are many divisive issues between the two parties.  NRCS has not seen anything definitive yet on what the full year funding will be for the remainder of FY18.  NRCS is bracing for a third shutdown.
NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Gary submitted an NACD article for the CO Conservator.  Gary will not be attending the summer meeting in Williamsburg, VA due to the cost.  There is a regional meeting in WA coming up in September.  Gary will attend this meeting and cover part of the expenses if CACD will cover the lodging expense.  District dues to NACD is a topic of concern.  Gary said they have been a strong support and CO received 8 positions from the NACD Tech Grant program and asked everyone to encourage the districts to consider becoming dues paying members at the watershed meetings.  Bobbi will request a recent NACD dues paid report.  Scott spoke about plans for attending the Fly-In on March 20th and listened to the NACD Fly-In call.  Scott said the NRCS staffing situation and the Farm Bill will be priority topics.  Scott invited everyone to email him with any other topics that they wish to be brought up.  Scott let the board know that he used his flyer miles to help with costs. 
Cindy Lair will be attending with Scott.  Bob Warner said he would be willing to pay equivalent to the cost of airfare for either Scott or Gary to attend the regional meeting in WA.

Financial Update:

Ending balance in checking as of February 28th, $60,826.48.  Checks/Payments cleared -$15,321.63, Deposits cleared $7,808.55.  Total Uncleared transactions (Checks & Payments only-no uncleared deposits) as of February 28th $8,014.68.  Ending register balance as of February 28th, $52,811.80.  New Transactions (3-1 thru 3-15). Debits Recorded -$8,308.28. Deposits Recorded $12,067.48.  Ending Register Balance after new transactions $56,571.00.  Reserve remains at $26,075.15. NOI as of 03/15/18 is $30,495.85.  District dues received to date $11,900.00, with eight districts paying the full $1,200.00.  Jefferson CD requested CACD attend their board meeting on April 5th to discuss the dues increase and to get the opportunity to meet with CACD in person.  Bobbi and Scott will be attending.  Lower Ark Watershed and Rio Grande Watershed are working on submitting letters to CACD.  Bobbi reminded the board a vote is needed to appoint two board members on the Direct Assistance Committee.  Cindy added as soon as the group is set-up things should start moving quickly.  CACD Directors Mike Cleary and Jim Cecil volunteered.  Scott appointed Mike and Jim to be on the committee.  George and Mike asked that the entire board be kept updated as the committee meetings progress.  Cindy said the direct assistance scoring process has been started and invited Bobbi to be involved in learning the process.  Cindy gave a brief explanation of the program for the new board members.  
Envirothon:

The steering committee is moving along and will be ready.  Anthony feels they will be good on volunteers but invited anyone interested to join the event.  Bobbi cut a check to the Envirothon bank account in the amount of  $2290.12 for the balance remaining from NRCS after deducting mileage for Bobbi to attend last year.  
Annual Meeting:

Response to Annual Meeting board volunteers to be on the committee includes Mike Cleary, Bob Warner and Nick Charchalis.  Mike asked Bobbi to arrange a kick off call after the NACD Fly-In with an agenda based on last year, working on the theme first.  
Corporate Fundraising/Conservator:
Mike took part in the CAWA meeting a couple months ago and made some connections which included getting a contact within the Walton Foundation.  Mike will be sending a CACD introduction letter and will be asking them to send an article for the West Slope Conservator issue.   Their main goals in CO are helping with the CO River Watershed issues and helping with education of young people.  Mike feels we just need to make the proper introduction.  He has a list of corporate donors and personal contacts within the oil business.  This will be Mike’s focus in April.  Mike said if anyone has any other ideas to shoot him an email and he will work through the list.
Conservator:

This issue of the Conservator is still in the works and will not make the deadline for the CO Ag Day at the Capitol.  Bobbi is still waiting for articles, bios and pictures.  Bobbi asked if Scott would like to include an update on the NACD Fly-In.  Scott agreed.  
Camp Rocky:
The next committee call is next week.  We ran an advertisement in a different newspaper this year reaching Eastern Colorado to get the information out more effectively in hope of gaining more interest.  
Watersheds Meetings/Speakership Programs

Anthony’s watershed meeting went well with a guest speaker from the State Climate Agency.  Noah spoke on the drought and weather changes.
Ag Task Force
Bobbi asked if the board had any issues with adding the two Reg 85 videos to the education and outreach tab on the CACD website.  The board asked Bobbi to resend for review.    
President Updates:
Discussion took place on the dues increase and the Lower Ark Watershed meeting coming up in April.  Steve asked questions on the history of the dues structure.  Jim gave some history on the direct assistance program and how it ties to the dues issue and feels that this will be covered more in the committee meeting.  Scott gave a brief overview of new program ideas such as education grants.  There are still many variables being worked on, but this is a program goal that Scott is working toward.  Many conversations have taken place with partners and Debbie Hughes from NMACD with several different ideas on the table.  Scott and Bobbi discussed some details with the board to think about and to weigh in with thoughts and questions prior to the next meeting with NRCS scheduled for April 5th.  Scott attended the CAWA face to face meeting.  They talked about the inventory streaming projects.  Scott also attended the CAWA meeting in Rifle.  The next board meeting is April 22nd.  Scott will participate on the call.  Bobbi asked the board if they would agree with Nancy Kamenoff from CSCB assisting in taking the minutes for the CACD teleconference calls.   Scott asked for a motion.  Steve made the motion and George gave the second.  Without further discussion the motion passed unanimously.  Scott and Bobbi discussed the EPA Region 8 request for CACD to listen to their webinar on an outreach campaign for protecting wetlands, flood control, drought mitigation and wildlife.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:30 AM.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
